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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF JUNE 28, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman (via Conference Call)


Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
Norman L. Miller
OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




Brian Green, Assistant Superintendent, STAR 




Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, Albany Division




Gary Guy, Superintendent, Schenectady Division




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Richard Cordero, Manager of Safety




Lauren Bailey, Mobility Manager




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
APPROVAL OF MAY 31, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Chairman Stackrow changed the order of the agenda to accommodate Ms. Nugent who participated via conference call and was on a tight time schedule.  The order of discussion was the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee meeting, followed by the Performance Oversight Committee meeting (both having action items needing approval).  Next was discussion about the Audit Committee, the Investment Committee, the Governance Committee meeting, and finally, the Good of the Order; then an executive session.
· Mark Schaeffer requested one item under Good of the Order.

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana


Carried Unanimously

COMMITTEE REPORTS

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa,  Acting Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met at noon on Thursday, June 22, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue. Norman L. Miller chaired the meeting.
· Mr. Collins informed the Committee of a cash flow need to pay for capital items, such as buses.  The capital plan includes $15 million from New York State, but because of funding delays, there is sometimes not enough capacity to pay vendors in a timely manner.  RFP’s were sent to the three banks the Authority does business with.  Key Bank was the only bank to respond, with a line of credit option for $10 million.  The line provides competitive rates and flexibility to borrow money now, and in the future, based on upcoming procurements.

· The Authority hereby authorizes a $10 million line of credit from Key Bank relating to the needs of the capital plan.

RESOLUTION NO. 47 - 2017

Authorizing a Line of Credit for Bus Financing

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

Administrative Discussion Items

· Jonathan Scherzer provided an update on Bike Share.  Installations at 40 station locations that have been announced.  Bikes have been delivered, and the website and pricing information will roll out next week. The mobile app is in final development and should be ready by mid-July. 

· Infrastructure elements have been ordered for July deployment and stations will be equipped with the Navigator technology.  The stations will provide 277 docking points for bikes. 

· Public outreach includes a grassroots campaign, traditional advertising, social media and our partnership with CDPHP that will enhance coverage.  An August launch date is anticipated.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Thursday, July 20, 2017 at 

110 Watervliet Avenue.

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 at 

110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items
· A quality assurance firm is used to perform a variety of observations and call center monitoring. The current contract for these services is expiring.  In response to an RFP, three proposals were received, and the proposal from Tech Valley Security of Albany, New York has been evaluated as being most aligned with the needs of the Authority.  The Authority has been satisfied with this firm in the past, and the estimated five-year contract cost of $351,750 was determined to be fair and reasonable.

· The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, for Quality Assurance Services to Tech Valley Security of East Greenbush, New York for an estimated five-year cost of $351,750. This represents a 5% increase over the last contract.
RESOLUTION NO. 43 - 2017

Authorizing a Five-year Contract for Quality Assurance Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Bixby noted that there was a word missing in Paragraph 2 of the Resolution, and the word “system” was added to the sentence as follows:  WHEREAS, the needs of operating a public transportation system sometimes require the services of an investigator to monitor such things as service quality and compliance to rules and regulations…..
· The word “required” is not needed as the system has a choice in whether or not to have this type of customer service outreach.  Mr. Bixby also questioned the wording in that sentence, “the needs of operating a public transportation system sometimes require the services…….”.  Mr. Basile stated that it is what management determines is a necessary component of overall customer service outreach.

· CDTA bus stops at the intersection of Washington Avenue and Lark Street in Albany form a crucial hub for the region’s transit system. With approximately 4,600 boardings each day, these stops rank among the busiest in our system.  The Authority has partnered with the City of Albany to improve safety and mobility, consolidate bus stops, and upgrade the station and other amenities for the BusPlus Red Line and the future BusPlus Purple Line.

· An Invitation for Bid was issued, and one was received from Callanan Industries.  They have been determined to be qualified and capable of performing the required work, and staff is satisfied with the competitive nature of the procurement.

· The Authority hereby recommends awarding a single-bid contract to Callanan Industries of Albany, New York for an amount not to exceed $1,680,000, including a 10% contingency, with work scheduled to occur from July to November 2017.  

RESOLUTION NO. 44 - 2017

Awarding a Single Bid Contract for Lark and Washington Site Improvements 

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

In Favor – 6

Opposed – 0

Abstentions – 1 (Mr. Spairana)

Carried

· The Committee reviewed the Drug and Alcohol Policy and recommends its approval and adoption in its entirety.  There are no regulatory changes to the policy; however, minor administrative changes were made to add clarity.  General Counsel has reviewed and approved the changes.

· The Authority hereby approves the Drug and Alcohol Policy.
RESOLUTION NO. 45 - 2017

Approving the Drug and Alcohol Policy
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Administrative Discussion Items

· Richard Cordero provided the annual accident review report.  FY2017 had a total of 565 accidents, an increase of 60 accidents from FY2016. Collision accidents in FY2017 increased 12% with passenger accidents increasing 15% over the prior year.  The accident rate per 100,000 miles was 5.4, which included an increase in service by 250,000 miles.

· In March, a major snow storm contributed to an increase of 30 accidents as compared to the prior year.  These 30 additional accidents made up 5% of the total 12% accident increase.

· Safety goals for the upcoming year included a recent hire refresher program, increasing the frequency of training, and working more closely with transportation supervision to improve performance.

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage recording tax improved compared to April but is still under budget by 14.5% for the month.  Customer fares also improved compared to April but remains 2% under budget for the month.  Wages were slightly over budget in May but remain under budget for the year.  More claims were paid in May due to two loss of use awards of $62K.  Purchased transportation is over budget by 18% for the month.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee.  Total ridership was up 6% for the month and 2% for the year. STAR ridership was down 5% for the month and 4% for the year. On time performance was 73% and there were two PMI’s not on time. Missed trips were at 29 this month. MDBSI was at 31,777.  Scheduled work was at 81%. There were 15 preventable and 36 non-preventable accidents, and 89% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 971,575.

For the Good of the Order

· Mr. Young advised that at the Committee meeting, he presented a picture taken 2 weeks ago at the White House of President Trump’s Transportation Roundtable.  Secretary of Transportation Elaine Chou was seated at the right side of the president and his son-in-law, Butch Waidelich, was seated at his left.  He advised that Mr. Waidelich is the Executive Director of the Federal Highway Department and is the highest non-political transportation person at US DOT.   Mr. Young provided the Committee with some of the president’s remarks.
· Rick Vines advised there was nothing new to report on security matters.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Wednesday, July 19, 2017 at 

110 Watervliet Avenue.

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow acknowledged the 2017 annual Bus Roadeo winners.  The winners were 

Sammy Vengersammy (first place), Keith Strait (second place) and Mark Hichman (third place).  All three operators are from the Schenectady Division.  Albany Operator Fred Brooks took the Rookie Award this year.  The top three finishers will represent the Authority at the New York State Bus Roadeo in the fall.  The members offered their congratulations.

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 30-year service award to Jeff VanVranken and 20-year service awards to Sammy Davis, Jr., Brian Green and Parrish Johnson.  The members offered their congratulations.
Audit Committee Items

· The Audit Committee met on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 during the Performance Oversight Committee meeting.

· Sarah Matrose, the Internal Auditor provided the Committee with her monthly activity report. Work included completion of the A/R audit, progress on the armored car review, Davis-Bacon follow up, and several other reviews. The Committee accepted the report.

· Ms. Matrose reported on the accounts receivable audit, which focused on fare media and collected rents and their surrounding controls. The audit validated documentation levels, ensured that payments were received and deposited in a timely manner, accounts were monitored and reconciled in a timely manner, and appropriate access controls were in place.  The overall control environment is adequate and no material instances of non-compliance were found. Several opportunities for additional improvements were noted. The Committee accepted the report.  (Resolution No. 46 – 2017 not required).

Investment Committee Items

· Chairman Stackrow advised that the Investment Committee met earlier today (Mr. Henness of Hugh Johnson Advisors, Mr. Collins, Mr. Parella and himself).  They met to review investments that were maturing later in the week.  Mr. Henness made recommendations on how to invest these monies after Mr. Collins provided his review on what the needs are to reimburse the Authority.  Mr. Stackrow said they are looking to invest the monies in funds over a 6 – 12 month period.  They were looking at rates which will probably be in the 1 – 1.5% range.  Mr. Stackrow advised that a written report will be provided to the members.

· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Governance Committee met at 11:30 am on Thursday, June 22, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Nick Antenucci from Jackson Lewis provided an update regarding the end of session via conference call. He advised that on June 21, 2017, the legislature met, and after many hours, the Assembly said their last day would be the following day.  He said there was a battle over mayoral control in New York City, which is delaying other issues.  

· Mr. Antenucci advised that there was a good deal left on the table, including, sales tax extenders for local government, health care issues and some transportation matters. He said that if the Assembly did not come back to the table on June 22, they would have to come back at some point to deal with the outstanding work that needs to be done.  He expects that they will be back between now and the end of the year.  He said most of the Authority’s major concerns and priorities were handled during the budget process.   

· The next meeting of the Committee, subject to the call of the Chair, is scheduled for 11:30 am on Thursday, July 20, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for June 2017, which included a summary of Key Performance Indicators for May 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· Chairman Stackrow announced that Norm Miller and Art Young will be ending their tenure as members of the Board of Directors for the Authority as of today.  Mr. Miller was unable to attend the meeting today because he was presiding over a trial in his capacity as a judge.   He is being replaced with a new Schenectady County representative, and the vacancy that was previously held by former member Henry DeLeggy in Schenectady County is also being filled.  Mr. Young is being replaced by a new representative from Albany County.  
· Chairman Stackrow (on behalf of the Board and staff) extended sincere thanks and appreciation to Mr. Miller for his eleven years of service to the Board.  He advised that Mr. Miller came to the Board in 2006, and he was a great contributor.  His background in business and executive training was helpful as far as Board governance and relationships with the executive team and the CEO.  Mr. Miller chaired the Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee for the last several years and he did a phenomenal job making sure that the Board was informed and involved in decisions that affect the goals the Authority continues to advance.
· Chairman Stackrow advised that both he and Mr. Young joined the Board of Directors in October 1995 (22 years of service).  He put together a list of accomplishments that have been achieved over the years with Mr. Young’s valuable input.  He noted that this was not a complete list, but some of the highlights included the following:
	When Mr. Young Arrived
	When Mr. Young Leaves

	Fare Payment System - Swiper 
	Fare Payment System - Navigator, which is a Smart Card payment system

	Paid fares with cash/tokens
	Pay fares with tap and go payment

	Buses required people to walk up steps before they could board them
	A complete fixed route system is in place with low floor buses

	PMI’s were done on a time basis
	PMI’s now done on a distance basis

	Financial reports were provided on wide green and white computer printouts (check registers)
	A fully functioning financial reporting system has been established and is relied on each month to make sure the budget stays on track


· Chairman Stackrow advised that Mr. Young was instrumental in the Board governance 

overhaul and was supportive of the process.  He was the first and a long-time Chairman of the Performance Oversight and Stakeholder Relations Committee; he was a long-time Chairman of the Investment Committee; and later, when an Audit Committee was created, he was Chairman of that as well.  Chairman Stackrow advised that for Mr. Young’s entire 22 years at the Authority, he was the Corporate Treasurer.  Mr. Young has also been the Authority’s resident parliamentarian for Board matters and Roberts Rules of Order, and he was the spark for the Internal Audit function.  He also had exemplary attendance at Board and Committee meetings.
· Chairman Stackrow stated that, on a personal note, it has been a pleasure working with Mr. Young, noting that he has been a great resource and a sense of support to him while he has been Chairman of the Board.  There is no question that the progress that the Authority has made over the past 22 years is in large part due the Mr. Young’s service on this Board, and it has been great serving with him.

FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Mr. Young prepared a few remarks about all the positive progress and accomplishments the Authority has achieved over the years, and he is proud that he has been part of this.  He wished everyone well and said he will sincerely miss his long-time relationship with the Authority, its management, and its employees.

· The members each expressed their heartfelt appreciation to Mr. Young for all his contributions, and he was given an emotional, long standing ovation by all.    

EXECUTIVE SESSION

· A motion was made by Ms. Figueroa and seconded by Mr. Young to go into executive session to receive an update on security matters.
· A motion was made to come out of executive session.  No action was taken during the executive session.  
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


July 26, 2017


September 27, 2017


October 25, 2017

ADJOURNMENT – 01:35 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  June 22, 2017
